
 

ASOR Board of Trustees Fall Meeting  
May 16, 2021, Zoom 2:00-6:00PM 

Present: Sharon Herbert (President), Richard Coffman (Board Chair), Andrew Vaughn (Executive 
Director, non-voting), Charles (Chuck) Jones (Vice President), Ann-Marie Knoblauch (Secretary), Emily 
Miller Bonney (Treasurer), Susan Ackerman (Past President), Margaret Cohen,  Erin Darby, Lynn Dodd, 
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¶ Nomination of Sheila Bishop for election to Honorary Trustee. Sheila has been a generous and 
supportive Board member for 10 years, and this comes with the strong recommendation of the 
Executive Committee. Sheila rotated off the Board of Trustees on December 31, 2020. Motion 
from the EC, Carolyn Strange seconded.  
 
BE IT RESOLVED that the that the ASOR Board of Trustees appoint Sheila Bishop as an 
honorary trustee. 
No discussion. 
Unanimously approved. 
 

2. Treasurer’s Oral Report—See written report below (Emily Bonney) 

¶ The Annual Fund is looking good for this year.  

¶ ASOR received a Second Draw PPP loan, and the first PPP loan was forgiven in January 2021. 
Thanks to Andy for his work in this area.  

¶ The Finance Committee recommends approval of the budget, with one discussion (line 22, 
projected designated giving for diversity). The conversation in the development committee and 
the EC was a positive one, endorsing ASOR committing $50,000 
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7. Questions about any other financial attachments on the Board information page.  

¶ Ann-Marie pointed out error in item 4: FY22 budget. 
 

8. Motion to Renew ASOR’s Partnership with the Levantine Ceramic Project (Sharon Herbert)  

¶ ASOR has partnered with LCP for 5 years (since 2016), and the partnership is up for renewal. 

¶ Andrea Berlin is planning for her eventual retirement from Boston University, and she is looking for 
a permanent home for the LCP.
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¶ The Chicago Hilton Hotel is still closed and is supposed to reopen June 10th. Arlene will visit on 
June 12th. 

¶ End of Early Bird rate was supposed to be yesterday, but the rate has been extended until mid-
July. The two components (in-person and virtual) have been successful in attracting participation.  

o 180 are people outside of North America have proposed papers for the virtual component 
only—i.e., they have already decided that they will participate only virtually.  

o Good option for those who will not be able to travel to the US. ASOR plans to continue 
the virtual component in future years as part of our efforts to become carbon neutral by 
2025. 

¶ Poster proposals due August 15
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Treasurer’s Report 

Emily Bonney  

 

  

 The Finance Committee met on 10 May, 2021 and discussed the financial documents 
posted on the Materials for May 2021, Board Meeting.  Conversation focused on certain key 
points. The following will highlight those points. 

Exhibits A, B, C and D demonstrate that in spite of the pandemic ASOR remains in a 
strong financial position.  Exhibit B, The Notes to FY 21 Budget to March 31 and Forecast Memo 
provides a detailed discussion of Exhibit A, the FY21 Budget to March 31 and the FY 21 Budget 
to Forecast.  Perhaps the most noteworthy feature of the budget documents is, as pointed out 
in Exhibit B, that they show that even in a year of reduced income and pandemic induced 
uncertainties ASOR will have only a small operational shortfall of ($1,560.30).  As previously 
detailed in the December budget report a significant portion of that shortfall can be attributed 
to the fact that the Annual Meeting could not be conducted in person.  The VAM, even with 
1085 registrants and reductions in expenses because there were no hotel costs, nevertheless 
resulted in an unfavorable variance of $45,000.  A second significant issue is the difference 
between budgeted memberships and actuals as many new memberships were Associate 
Memberships ($40 compared to $150).  The later deadline for the submission of abstracts for 
the 2021 Annual Meeting also resulted in a deferral of membership renewals. Institutional 
memberships continue to decline as institutions of higher education experience their own 
budgetary pressures, and we do not expect that number to rise above 60 and be more likely to 
decline going forward.  On the positive side, the Annual Fund, as the language in Exhibit B 
points out, had a banner year with unrestricted contributions of $147,000.  The exceptional 
generosity of trustees and members provided significant operational support as did a Second 
Draw PPP forgivable loan.  Investments have continued to perform well so distributions from 
named endowments are slightly higher than budgeted for FY2021.  We were able to avoid any 
use of the prior year unrestricted funds which is a positive as we likely will need to draw on 
those funds in FY22 as we will not have the cushion of the PPP loans. 

Looking forward, the forecast puts the income from the Annual Meeting at $157,250, 
only slightly above the actuals for the 2020 meeting, based on continued uncertainty about 
whether members actually will be able to meet in Chicago reflected in a lower number of 
registrants than expected so far.  We hope that as the meeting date and Chicago get closer 
those numbers will rise.  Other educational events—particularly the webinars we have been 
developing—forecast at $12,000 may also produce more income.  Membership income also has 
been set at only slightly above the 2021 actual and below the 2021 budget in anticipation of a 
continued predominance of associate memberships in the mix.   

In addition to the balances presented in the summary table found in Exhibit C (based on 
30 March 2021 balances), I call your attention to the following market balances (not accrual 
based) of the following Accounts (as of May 7, 2021):  

• Cash Accounts = $944,866.04   

o BB&T Checking = $430,799.15  

o Schwab General Fund (quasi-checking) = $421,891.93 
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o BB&T Temporarily Restricted (Fed. Grants) = $92,174.96  

• Board-designated Accounts = $388,691.95  

o Opportunity Fund for Publications (Board-designated) = $148,257.55 

o Building Fund:  $240,434.40 

• General Endowment for Operations = $1,631,364.22  

• Accounts with donor restrictions (other than Endowment) = $1,933,104.41 

o Dana #1 Endowment = $385,391.96 

o Geraty Endowment = $91,153.70 

o Harris Endowment = $178,215.29  

o MacAllister Endowment = $190,722.25  

o Mason Endowment = $54,978.82 

o Carol and Eric Meyers Endowment = $224,424.63 

o Platt Endowment = $314,592.20 
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donations are currently about $100,000—that is, on schedule for us to reach the forecast of 
$125,000 for FY2021. Finally, while we expect forgiveness of the second PPP loan that will not 
take place until the next fiscal year when we do not expect to receive additional federal funds. 
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Conclusion 

   The continued increase in the number and amount of endowment funds is 
encouraging for ASOR’s long-term prospects.  We expect soon to be in the position to give away 
$150,000 in scholarship and other support.  We have been able to support the cultural heritage 
interests of our members without drawing on our unrestricted funds, and the robust growth of 
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Exhibit B: 
Notes for FY21 Budget to Forecast (April 

2021) 

 
Summary: Before depreciation, we are forecasting that ASOR will have a small operational 
shortfall ($1,560.30) for Fiscal Year 2021. Our budget did not include depreciation of the 
James Strange Center, and we are hopeful that revenues and expenses will be favorable in 
the last three months of FY21 to enable us to have a break-even budget (excluding building 
depreciation). 

 
Significant variances from the budget: 

a. Annual Meeting (1 and 1’). Both direct revenue and direct revenues were lower 
because we did not hold the AM in Boston. Excluding staff time, the Annual Meeting 
net was unfavorable by $45,000. 

b. Excavation grants placed in endowment (6). This was favorable, but it is an in-out 
item that does not impact our bottom line for operations. 

c. Memberships (13): Unfavorable by about $14,000. We may make up some of 
this in the final quarter, but only ¼ of memberships received in th
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registrations, and there was a high staff and bank charge cost associated with those 
refunds. 

 
1’ Annual Meeting expenses. There were outlined in more detailed in the December 

2020 
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even though not an endowment (yet). 
 

6. Excavation grants placed in endowment. These are contributions to the 
endowment accounts (i.e., contributions to Geraty Endowment or Dana-2 Endowment). 
The expenses (6’) are the same as revenue because all funds are placed in the 
corresponding endowment account. They are marked in gray because these designated 
funds do not impact our bottom line for unrestricted operations. 

 
7. 
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32. Presidential 
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omissions. 
 

41. Auditing and accounting. Thanks for the volunteer work of Sheldon Fox, our 
auditing charges from Romeo and Wiggins was reduced. We increased our accounting 
support in November with the 
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Exhibit H: Motion to Establish Stevan B. Dana #2 Endowment for Excavation Grants 

The ASOR Board endorses and formally approves the establishment of the Stevan B. Dana #2 
Endowment for Excavation Grants, in consideration of the following: 

¶ Whereas ASOR has raised funds since 2006 to establish permanently restricted 
endowment accounts to support grants to ASOR-affiliated excavation projects; and 

¶ Whereas Stevan B. Dana has contributed various amounts, ranging from $1,000 to 
$100,000, to establish a separate endowment account to support excavation grants; and 

¶ Whereas aggregate contributions to the Stevan B. Dana #2 Endowment now 



 

 

Exhibit I: Motion to establish Norma Kershaw Board-Designated Fund 

The ASOR Board endorses and formally approves the establishment of the Norma Kershaw 
Board-Designated Fund for Membership Outreach, in consideration of the following: 

 



 

 

Revised Assessment and Recommendation on the LCP from Andy Vaughn 
 
Background: In the summer of 2106, Susan Ackerman and I held conversations with Andrea Berlin about 
ASOR being involved with the Levantine Ceramics Project (LCP). Subsequently, in October 2016, the EC 
voted unanimously for ASOR to be a sponsor of the LCP on a 5-year trial basis. The original proposal 
from Andrea and the relevant pages from the minutes from October 2016 EC meeting are included in 
the Board packet. I was a strong supporter of the original proposal, and I remain impressed with the LCP. 
 
As outlined in the minutes from 2016, the EC determined: 

that funds can be found within our current budget for an initial five-year period during 
which ASOR could agree to house the project, but not to curate it in perpetuity at this 
stage, and during which ASOR could develop this partnership and assess how or 
whether other partnerships and affiliations might be possible with other projects.  
 

Based on conversations with Andrea Berlin over the past three weeks, and based on further 
information, I feel the need to modify my original recommendation. I still recommend that we 
find ways to secure the gifts or revenue to support the maintenance costs (currently about 
$10,000 per year). In light of Andrea making clear her wishes to turn over operation of the LCP 
over to ASOR in the next five to eight years, and in light of the tremendous success that the LCP 
has achieved in accomplishing many of the objectives outlined in our strategic plan, I strongly 
recommend that we should take three years to work towards that sustainability level and move 
closer towards assuming full responsibility of the LCP. 
 
There are a few items that I recommend we address, and I am pleased that Andrea has 
expressed a desire to address these topics. I want to stress that these are not reservations, but 
rather this is a partial list of things that we will want to investigate as we work towards the time 
when it is appropriate to call the platform the ASOR Levantine Ceramics Project.  
 

1. Identify and implement ways to make the LCP identified as project of ASOR. Andrea has 
already mentioned such ideas are rebranding on the LCP website, and in featuring ASOR 
with seminars and in the naming of the LCP. I am very grateful that Andrea is willing to 
consider ASOR as the home for the LCP, and I think we can explore ways to have the 
platform identified with ASOR over the next three years. 

2. Higher level of ASOR membership in LCP editors and contributors. I think that we should 
explore ways have the LCP editorial board members be ASOR members like other ASOR 
publications. Similarly, we should find ways to encourage the community of LCP 
contributors (and it is truly a community) to feel like there are part of the ASOR family 
and community. 

3. Sharing of information. Now that we are considering making the LCP a product of ASOR, 
it will be important for us to share (with reasonable confidentiality) all budget details 
(including donors, revenues sources, and direct and indirect expenses) so that ASOR and 
Andrea will be able to confirm that this is a good decision for all parties. 
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Development Report (submitted by Lynn Dodd) 
 
I would like to express a huge debt of gratitude for the Development Committee members who have met 
monthly for years now, including throughout pandemic. Thank you to our fellow trustees: Carolyn Strange, 
Ann Sahlman, Peggy Duly, Eric Meyers, Joe Seger, and our officers including Sharon, Susan, and Richard 
especially, and now Emily Bonney as Treasurer, along with our Executive Director Andy and Membership 
Director Felice Herman. 

My main message to you on the EC/Board is to say: “Thank you for leading in the investment of helping the 
Board to deliver on its responsibility to provision ASOR with the resources necessary to achieve its mission 
and vision” 

Big and wonderful changes afoot and accomplished at ASOR: 

1.   Move to a new city and Jim Strange Center. 
2.   Care and attention expressed for all our ASOR members 
3.   Continuing attention to making a difference in the way that past matters to people ---  related to 
heritage preservation 
4.   Advancing ASOR codes of conduct for professional activities, field work, and the Annual Meeting 
5.   


	Challenges that we are facing because of COVID-19 and the Proposed Budget for FY22.

